Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

February 11, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 11, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires. 
Absent:
Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
Jimmy Critz and Chief Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 11, 2010 to order at 8:01 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· Chief Donald Gaddy - Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.
· Councilwoman Peggy Neil.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, Tax Releases, and Ordinance Amendment 
A. January 14, 2010 Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the January 14, 2010 minutes as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. December 2009 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the December 2009 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. Tax Release
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the property tax release in the amount of $2.08 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
D. December 2009 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the December finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
E. Capital Project Ordinance Amendment
· Mayor Becker reported that the final dollar amount on this Capital Project Ordinance for the town hall was $487,288.50.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to amend the capital project ordinance to close it out and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
· The ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

ORDINANCE TO AMEND AND CLOSE OUT 

THE MINERAL SPRINGS TOWN HALL FACILITY 

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

O-2009-02

WHEREAS, The Town Hall Construction Project has been completed and all interfund transfers authorized under the original Capital Project Ordinance have been made; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, that pursuant to section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, Capital Project Ordinance O-2007-04 is hereby amended as follows for the purpose of closing out the project fund.

Section 1: The project has been completed as described in section 3, and involves construction of a Town Hall facility at 3506 Potter Road in the Town of Mineral Springs, including all required demolition of parts of the existing 2,400 square foot building on the site, construction of an additional 600 square feet, renovation of the existing structure and complete upfit as specified by project architecture firm Pease Associates of Charlotte, NC. Project is also to include all site work, grading, landscaping, and parking lot construction as specified in the construction documents provided by Pease.


Section 2: The following revenues were made available to complete the project described in section 3: 

	Source
	Budget
	Actual

	Transfer from General Fund
	$500,000.00
	-

	Transfers from General Fund, FY2008-09
	-
	$484,393.42

	Transfers from General Fund, FY2009-10
	-
	$2,895.08

	Total
	$500,000.00
	$487,288.50


Section 3: The following amount was appropriated for the project of the Capital Project fund: 

	Expenditure
	Budget
	Actual

	Town Hall Construction
	$500,000.00
	-

	Town Hall Construction Payments, FY2008-09
	-
	$484,393.42 

	Town Hall Construction Payments, FY2009-10
	-
	$2,895.08

	Total
	$500,000.00
	$487,288.50


Section 4: The Finance Officer has maintained, and shall continue to maintain, within the Town Hall Capital Project Fund sufficient detailed accounting records for the project authorized.

Section 5: The Finance Officer has reported at least annually on the financial status of the Town Hall Capital Project Fund.

Section 6: The Finance Officer has transferred funds as required from the General Fund into the Town Hall Capital Project Fund in the amount of $487,288.50. 

Section 7: No further interfund transfers are authorized for the Town Hall Construction Project, and the Town Hall Capital Project Fund is hereby closed out with a zero balance.
Section 8: Copies of this Town Hall Capital Project Ordinance Amendment shall be filed with the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer.
ADOPTED this the 11th day of February, 2010.

_________________________
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:
__________________________
Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

4.
Discussion of Potential Downtown Beautification Projects and Maintenance Items
· Mayor Becker explained that this is a new request from Modene Howie, but it actually goes back almost 10 years.  One of the issues with the plantings downtown is that “volunteers” put them on private property; they are behind the road right-of-way.  There was always an issue with the town maintaining projects on private property, because starting that precedent may not be a good thing; however, the planting area at the corner, which private volunteers have been maintaining is substantially in the right-of-way, so technically/legally we’d be in a better position if the council were interested in funding either enhanced plantings or seasonal flowers and maintenance.  Is it something we can afford and do we feel it is something that would be worthwhile?  Councilwoman Critz commented that she appreciates the personal work that Bill and Modene Howie have done on behalf of this community, but she also appreciates what Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks said; it is a very line we walk where we’re making demands on landowners to meet criteria.  Councilwoman Critz stated that there is some “gray area” and without trying to “muddy the waters” and respecting the request of Mrs. Howie, she wondered if the town might publish in the next newsletter a request for interest on anyone’s part to start another organization such as the Mineral Springs Neighbors or a Beautification Committee.  Mayor Becker responded that that was certainly something the town could encourage; in the past the town has given funding to the Mineral Springs Neighbors when they came with a specific project.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested also putting this on the website and Councilwoman Critz volunteered to assist.    
· Councilman Countryman questioned what the two projects with the Blythe Company and the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department were where they have to do something.  Ms. Brooks responded that there are landscaping requirements that they have to meet and then must maintain as a result of the new building projects.  The trees haven’t been planted at the fire department yet, but they will be and they will have to be maintained and replaced if they die.  The tree at the Blythe property that died will have to be replaced, which is going to be an expense.  Councilman Countryman asked why this seemed to be unfair that they have to take care of them if that’s the agreement they made as part of their development project.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the place she was looking at is over at the Post Office where there are trees planted in the grass field, which is in the downtown on private property.  Councilwoman Critz added that it becomes a question of consistency if we fund maintenance and beautification to these private landowners and private property areas while these other private property areas are paying it themselves.   Councilman Countryman responded that that was what he didn’t understand, he knows that in the ordinances as new things are developed they have to comply with those ordinances in order to get that development and at that point they are accepting that responsibility, but the things that aren’t part of that, such as the grass field, isn’t part of that and at this point he doesn’t think that the town has the responsibility to fund any of that unless an organization, such as the Neighbors, requests funding to do so.  Mayor Becker suggested that the council could do something around the telephone pole, because that is public property (right-of-way).  Councilman Countryman suggested that the town give somebody the opportunity to take care of those things that are on private property through an organization like the Mineral Springs Neighbors and at the same time the council can take the small community planting area around the telephone pole and decide if we want to keep that up as we do other city designated properties.  Mayor Becker commented that staff could get an estimate from Ken Newell to see if it is reasonable to explore and then we’ll look at putting some invitation or suggestions for reconvening a garden club operation.  
5.
Update on the Engage Program
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that there was a conference call on January 15th with Director Ed Goscicki (county), James Lester (COG), Mayor Becker, Mike Garbark (county engineer), and herself.  The bottom line is that they all agreed, based on what Ed Goscicki shared, that we are talking five to six months before we know if we have any closure based on their reorganizing their sewer reallocations and capacity plans.  This will run into the new fiscal year for the ENGAGE Program, so the general consensus was for Mineral Springs to reapply under the next fiscal year once we have all that stuff together.   Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she asked COG if the town could go ahead and proceed with something else (grant application for the building) this year if we can’t do the sewer lines and then get back to the sewer lines next fiscal year.    
6.
Presentation of Recent Case Law on Prayer at Governmental Meetings
· Mayor Becker explained that he wanted the council to get a lot of background on the case law for legislative prayer since it has been in the news.  They should be aware of the positions we might find ourselves in as these cases find their way to the courts.  Mayor Becker included in the council’s agenda packet the four most relevant cases that he could find.  The Joyner case in Forsythe County is the most recent district court case, which went against the municipality; this isn’t an appellate court decision yet, it is barely case law.  Mayor Becker explained that he had a brief discussion with Attorney Bobby Griffin, whose legal advice was that case law is case law, it is not statutory law, it is just precedent.  There isn’t a law on the books that says your prayer must say this and must not say this and must be done this way; you are just open to someone questioning whether or not what you are doing meets the law, which is when you end up in court.  The question is “are our prayers in any way to be construed as unconstitutional”.  As the council can see from the four different cases, the decisions cover a broad spectrum; Attorney Griffin said that it is the totality of the evidence, not necessarily a specific prayer or specific pastor.  In the Great Falls, South Carolina case in 2004, there was a lot of pressure from the governing board; an escalation of hostility on the part of the governing board.  In the Simpson case in Chesterfield County Virginia and the Marsh case in the US Supreme Court, there was no evidence of coercion or confrontation between the governing board and the people; therefore, in spite of the fact that there were some sectarian prayers involved they were still found to be constitutional.  Mayor Becker explained that he just wanted to open this up to the council for a quick discussion; they are not obligated to do anything at this time. 
· Councilwoman Critz thanked Mayor Becker for the abundance of information that was provided and took a few moments to point out a couple of things that are very poignant.  If we took a poll on a personal level, here on this council and the majority of visitors, she thought that we would find that we vastly adhere to the Christian faith; however, none of them has ever demonstrated any antagonism toward any other faith.  Councilwoman Critz directed the council to the information provided by Mayor Becker on the case that was heard by the Supreme Court.  Chief Justice Burger made the point that the opening of sessions of legislative and other deliberative public bodies with prayer is deeply embedded in the history and tradition of this country from colonial times through the founding of the republic, and ever since then the practice of legislative prayer has coexisted with the principles of this establishment and religious freedom.  Councilwoman Critz directed the council down a couple paragraphs, where clearly the men who wrote the first amendment religion clause did not view paid chaplains or opening prayers as a violation of that amendment, because the practice of opening sessions with prayer has continued without interruption ever since the earlier sessions of congress.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out just on a time table that they actually began to pray when they gathered together prior to the writing of the first amendment; therefore, it clearly gives us a precedent that these men were not trying to contradict their own practice.  The founding fathers looked at invocations as the conduct whose effect harmonized with the tenets of same or all religions; in other words our prayers in open meetings are to bring about harmony and we are asking for guidance.           
· Councilwoman Critz handed out a copy of the Constitution of the State of North Carolina, which says in its preamble “We, the people of the State of North Carolina, grateful to Almighty God, the Sovereign Ruler of Nations, for the preservation of the American Union and the existence of our civil, political, and religious liberties, and acknowledging our dependence upon Him for the continuance of those blessings to us and our posterity, do, for the more certain security thereof and for the better government of this State, ordain and establish this Constitution”.  Councilwoman Critz also quoted from a book called “America’s God and Country Encyclopedia of Quotations”.  This quote is from Patrick Henry and happened when the House of Burgesses met in 1765:  “It cannot be emphasized too strongly or too often that this great nation was founded not by religion, but by Christians, not on religion, but on the gospel of Jesus Christ”.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it was for this very reason people of other faiths have been afforded asylum, prosperity and freedom to worship here.  “The very fact that our forefathers came here to protect the religion and the practice of worship of our Christian faith; they did not alienate other religions or faiths, but rather saw that the protection of worship in itself gave asylum to any other religion or faith, but be it made clear that our country and our state were founded on the faith of Christianity and not just on religion”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Councilwoman Critz explained that nothing she has said should come as a surprise to anyone, but she felt compelled to share something that wasn’t just personal with them tonight.  It is fine, even honorable and expected, that each of us has a personal vested interest in protecting this right for our personal convictions of where we stand in our own faith, but she thought it more important or equally important to point out the inevitable facts that this nation was founded on Christianity.  Councilwoman Critz commented that if this council feels the need for further study on this issue, she will certainly stand with them, but she feels no need for any further study.    Councilwomen Neill and Cureton concurred.  Mayor Becker responded that he respected the council as individuals and as a body, as well as their deliberation (both the spiritual and historical study of these matters); looking at the fact that prayer has been permitted even in recent court filings, no one said you can’t say these prayers.  There have been a few pieces of conduct that have taken place in communities where the court has said “that was bad, that was wrong”, but he doesn’t think the courts in any of these four decisions has said you can’t ask for divine guidance for your board.  Councilman Countryman commended Councilwoman Critz for her faith and willingness to do the research.  “I think it is sad that political correctness has taken this country to the point that it is today and I would be offended, frankly, from my spirit as an American citizen and certainly from my personal faith if we did anything to make that change.  We have not been confronted.  We have in no way intended for that invocation to convert anyone to Christianity and I was very pleased to see that a couple of weeks ago that a court rendering was made to reinstate the 10 commandments to the State Capital in the State of Kentucky so there may be a direction that would reverse this overly politically correct trend, because there is no question in all of our historical documents that this nation was based on Christianity and that it is today what it is because of a direct result of that, so I see no reason to make any changes.  I would be offended if that was even suggested and I think that should bring the discussion to a close”, Councilman Countryman said.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to not change our invocation procedures and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

·  Applause from audience.
7.
Planning Board Resignation Announcement and Replacement Discussion
· Mayor Becker explained that Planning Board Member Steve Miner asked to leave the planning board and asked the council how they would like to get the word out that we’ve got an opening.   After a brief discussion, there was a consensus of the council to advertise the vacancy on the website and in an upcoming newsletter.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to advertise the planning board vacancy on the website and through newsletter notification and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

8.
Consideration of an Interlocal Agreement with the Carolina Thread Trail

· Mayor Becker explained that this was just the interlocal agreement that the council authorized up to $168.00.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the interlocal agreement with the Carolina Thread Trail and the expenditure of $79.00 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

9. 
Other Business
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked how the council wanted to proceed forward to take point on the two items (fixed numbers for the sewer/developer agreements) in order to follow-up with the Union County Board of Commissioners.  Mayor Becker responded that the town didn’t have to develop the developer agreements, but he would bring it to the attention of the lead party (Larry Raley).  
10. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:48 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March 11, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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